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 THE YAK 
Volume 36, Number 4 April 2022 

 

 
            R. coeloneuron 
 

Fraser South Rhododendron Society 
 is a chapter of  the  

   American Rhododendron Society 
 

http://frasersouthrhodos.ca 
Map :  https://goo.gl/maps/ZB1m1jnF9DP2 
 

Meetings are held at 7:30 p.m. on the third 
Wednesday of each month (except June, 
July, and August).  
 
In person meetings are not being held at this 
time. 

 

http://frasersouthrhodos.ca/
https://goo.gl/maps/ZB1m1jnF9DP2
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   This Month 

 
Date: Wednesday, April 20, 2022 at 7:30 pm. 

 
Place: Zoom meeting from the comfort of your 
own home  
 
Title:  “Gardening with Rhododendrons” by Chris 
Southwick  
 

Chris will provide some basic information about 
rhododendrons and azaleas and explain why 
they are such popular plants to grow.  Using her 
own garden as an example, she will discuss 
conditions for growing these plants successfully 
and how they can be used in gardens. She will 
end her presentation by sharing the answers to 
the questions that she gets asked most 
frequently. 
 
Bio: Chris Southwick had the good fortune to be 
born into a family that loves the outdoors, 
gardening, and rhododendrons in particular. Her 
grandparents were Ted and Mary Greig, who 
were pioneering rhododendron and alpine plant 
enthusiasts on Vancouver Island. They passed 
on an appreciation for plants to their son Jim and 
their daughter-in-law Jean, Chris’s mother.  
 
 

…. Continued on page 13   

 
 

Next Month 
 
Date: Wednesday, May 18, 2022 at 7:30 pm. 
 
Place: Zoom meeting from the comfort of your 
own home 
 
TITLE: The online “No Beer Bottle required” 
Truss Show (details in this month’s YAK).  

 

Cover:   

 
                     R. coeloneuron 

 

Rhododendron subsection: Argyrophylla 
 
Height: shrub 3.6-4m (12-13 feet), branchlets 
densely rufous, tomentose, eglandular, leaf bud 
scales deciduous 

Leaves: oblanceolate, 8-12 cm long, 2.1-3.5 cm 
broad, apex acute or obtuse. Base tapered; 
upper surface somewhat shiny, slightly 
rugulose, margin flat, glabrous, midrib grooved, 
moderately or sparsely hairy; underside with a 
thick, woolly, rufous, continuous or 
discontinuous (patchy), bistrate indumentum, 
upper layer a form of stellate, under layer 
whitish rosulate hairs. 

Petiole: 1.3-2 cm long, densely tomentose, 
eglandular 

Infloresence: a racemose umbel of 4-8 flowers 

Pedicel: 0.7-1 cm long, densely rufous 
tomentose, eglandular 

Corolla: funnel-campanulate, 4-4.3 cm long, 
pink or purplish 

Epithet: with impressed nerves 

Found SE Sichuan, 2,100 m (7,000ft), 
hardiness 4, blooms April-May 

Source: - Pocket Guide to Rhododendron Species by J.F.J. McQuire 
and M.L.A Robinson based on the descriptions of H.H. Davidian 
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From the President 

 
 
What a glorious end to March!!  The warm 
weather seemed to make everything pop.  
The daffodils are all open in our garden.  
My first rhododendron to bloom is “Snow 
Lady”.   
 

My photo (above) is a small dry bed on 
the south side of our deck.  Very white 
with hyacinth and the ground cover which 
I can’t remember the name of but blooms 
early in spring.  The green leaves are an 
allium yet to bloom.  Looking around our 
garden, I have observed a lot of white 
from the snow drops, the hyacinths and 
our star magnolia.   
 

 
The second photo is a forsythia bonsai, I 
think about 10 years old, with nice trunk 
which in in bloom.  
  

Our speaker this month is Chris 
Southwick talking about “Gardening with 
rhododenrons”.  I refer to the bio. in this 
YAK.    
Respectfully, Gerald Nemanishen 
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2 0 2 1  O F F I C E R S  

President:  Colleen Bojczuk     604-826-4221 

Past Pres:  Evelyn Jensen      604-857-5663 

Vice Pres:  Jim Worden      604-541-4754 

Secretary:  Barbara Mathias      778-580-6404 

Treasurer:  Harold Fearing     604-857-4136 

Directors:  Gerry Nemanishen     604-826-0166 

      Robert Talbot      604-720-0134 

  Nancy Moore      604-859-3690 

Programme:  Jim Worden      604-541-4754 

Membership: Evelyn Jensen      604-857-5663 

Newsletter:  Maureen Worden     604-541-4754 

Librarian:  Gerald Nemanishen       604-826-0166 

Website:  Maureen Worden     604-541-4754 

Hospitality:  Vacant 

BCCGC Liaison: Vacant 

 

 

Reminders - !!!!!!!!!!!!! 
 
WE ARE ACTIVELY LOOKING FOR MEETING 
SPEAKERS. PLEASE SEND YOUR 
SUGGESTIONS TO THE YAK EDITOR.  
 
************************************************ 

Submit articles, photos, or suggestions for the 

newsletter or else you will be stuck with the editors 

choices.  

************************************************ 
 
Members are Encouraged to send their own “In the 

Garden” photos to the editor for inclusion in the YAK.  
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FSRS Business Items 
 
New Members 
 
Please join me in welcoming new members Katherine and Darin Wagner from Maple Ridge. 
Welcome to the group and we look forward to meeting you soon! 
 
 

Open Garden Season 
 
Open garden season is rapidly approaching and we are looking for members that are willing to 
open their garden and allow FSRS members to visit.   
 
Open gardens are a good opportunity to see unfamiliar plants, see how others have done things, 
and be comforted by the fact that you are not the only one with weeds, weevils, and general 
garden debris. This is a relaxed version of a garden tour where the garden owner indicates the 
date and times that the garden is open for viewing. Please keep in mind that some of our members 
are still part of the work force, so evening or weekend openings are preferred. As simple as that!  
 
Please contact any of the executive if you are willing to have an open garden this year. 
 
 

Online “No Beer Bottle Required” Truss show 
 
For the last couple of years we’ve had a YAK truss show in lieu of our in person show. To change 
things up this year we will have the truss show online as part of our May zoom meeting.  
 
As the title implies, we are asking people to share some of the rhododendron blooms from their 
gardens with or without “beer bottles”. You can even leave the truss on the bush! There are no 
categories, no winners, no prizes, just the satisfaction that these beautiful blooms are being 
shared with other members and perhaps igniting an interest for an addition to their garden. 
 
Nancy Moore has once again kindly offered to put together the truss pictures in a presentation for 
the May meeting, All truss pictures should be submitted in jpeg format (up to a maximum of 10 per 
member) and submissions should be sent to Nancy at nlmoore@telus.net no later than Sunday, 
May 8th. She will then work her magic for the May show. 
 
So when you’re out working or walking in your garden over the next few weeks remember to have 
your camera / phone / tablet / IPad handy so you can snap your beauties as they emerge. 
 

Upcoming Vacancies 
 
A reminder that the positions for FSRS Membership and FSRS Programs will be soon be available 
and the executive is looking for volunteers to take these positions. Please consider contributing to 
the group by volunteering for one of these positions. Contact one of the executive with any 
questions you may have on either position.   

mailto:nlmoore@telus.net
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AGM Award Presentations 
 
The following awards were presented at the annual AGM held on March 16, 2022. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
  

 
 

Ella J. Crabb Memorial Award  
 

Barb Mathias 
 

Barb Mathias has cheerfully offered her home and garden for our June picnics 
and silent auction (with grandchildren helpers and musical entertainment). As 
an exemplary secretary, she has hosted executive meetings, made plant sale 
posters, shared cashier duties for the sales, and even done stints as kitchen 

helper.  
 

For this generous participation, we are pleased to present her the Ella 
Crabb Memorial Award.  

 
Thank you Barb 

 

 
 

Harold Johnson Memorial Award  
 

John Dodd 
 

John Dodd has been a loyal member of the Fraser South Rhododendron 
Society since 2001. He has served on the executive and for many years has 

graciously opened his stunningly delightful garden to us at the peak of its spring 
beauty. His quiet but helpful presence at all the plant sales and his 

professionalism in preparing the financial audits for the AGMs is much 
appreciated.  

 
For all this, we are proud to present him the Harold Johnson Memorial Award. 

 
 Thank you, John 
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From the Editor 
 

Happy Easter everyone! Even as Mother Nature continues to confuse us with weather for fall, 
winter, and spring all in the same day, the garden is starting to show its color. This is really one of 
my favourite times of the year. I love looking at the trees that are now showing hints of color as the 
leaves are starting to emerge. Everything looks so fresh and new. 
 

The flowering current `King Edward` opened up 
shortly after the dispatch of the March YAK and 
right about the time that the Rufous Hummingbirds 
made their appearance. In past years, the males 
arrived first followed by the females a few weeks 
later but this year both appeared within days of 
each other. Also recently joining the over wintering 
birds at the feeders are the gold finches. General 
activity and feathered numbers have temporarily 
declined as nesting season is underway. The 
Douglas squirrel(s) continue to drop by daily and sit 
inside the caged feeders enjoying their snacks. 
Unfortunately the grey and black squirrels with their 
voracious appetites at this time of year have taken 

to decapitating rhododendron buds looking for food as they can’t access the feeder goodies.   
 
Mr. and Mrs. Mallard made their annual spring appearance late last month and could be seen daily 
enjoying a dip and relaxing pool side in the sun. Now Mr. Mallard is appearing solo so I assume 
he’s left the Mrs. at “home” minding the nest while he escapes to freshen up. He appears to be 
mindful of “pool etiquette” and other than the odd feather never leaves a mess.   
 
It was nice this month to actually be able to take pictures of rhododendrons blooming for “In the 
Garden” and the front cover. Even with some cool nights we have a number blooming. When 
documenting the attributes of the cover rhododendron, R. coeloneuron, I needed a glossary to 
understand some of the terms used. I found the glossary that was published in the YAK back in 
2019 which I’ve included at the end of this YAK for anyone else that might need a refresher in 
rhododendron related terminology. 
 
Soil prep in the vegetable patch continues and the peas, lovers of cool weather, have been 
planted. The four legged gardening crew with my help continues to clear winter and wind storm 
debris.  The oldest member of the gardening crew has decided to go into semi-retirement or 
perhaps a more supervisory like role preferring to snooze in the garden beds while work continues 
around him.  The pruning work of the youngest member continues indiscriminately and I wonder 
how her digestive system can handle the variety of woody items that are chewed and swallowed. 
 
I hope you will join us this month for the presentation from Chris Southwick. Her gardening 
experience and involvement with various rhododendron gardens and organizations will provide us 
with very insightful information.  AND plan to participate in the “No Beer Bottle required” Truss  
show next month, even if you only submit one truss. Enjoy your long weekend and whatever 
Easter traditions you adhere to!         Maureen Worden 
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From the Archives       
 

The following articles originally appeared in the Fraser South Newsletter,  
September 2009 by Harold Fearing 
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From the Garden  
      

    
  Mary Fleming      Magnolia “Eric Saville” 
            

    
  Magnolia “Anna”                R. campanulatum ssp. campanulatum 

     

    
  Chemainus       R. principus 
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        PJM       R. pachysanthum   
        

    
  Noble House                                         Cream Crest 
 
    

    
   R. wallichii     Double Winner 
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Jim Barlup Hybrids  
Picture credit : Jim Barlup 

    
Purple Moon (Violet Mist x  Black adder x  Hollis Hope)       Purple Twilight (Jonathan Shaw x Plum High) 

           

    
Quiet Elegance (Sun Blush x Tia)  Quiet Journey (Bambi x r. proteoides x Christina Dee) 
 

     
Raspberry Mist (Violet Mist x Black Adder)                              Raspberry Spirit (Jonathan Shaw x Violet Mist) 
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Recital (Mindys Love x Jessie’s Song)               Rocky Point (Glenna x Claire)                           

           

     
Rose Dancer (Violet Mist x Plum Passion)          Rose Dew (Percy Wiseman x Recital) 

 

    
Rose Dust (Winter Spice x Muffy)                    Rose Passion (Summer Sunrise x Plum Passion) 
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Chris Southwick Bio cont’d 
 

 
 Chris has been gardening all of her adult life. When she moved to 
Nanaimo from the Fort Nelson, B. C. area in 1992 she purchased a 
property just off of Hammond Bay Road and began gardening with 
rhododendrons in earnest at that time having purchased some 
lovely rhodos with that property.  
  
Joining the Nanaimo Rhododendron Society in 1994, Chris became 
involved with that chapter and served as program chair, treasurer, 
vice-president, president, and board member for most of the years 
since joining the Society. She has co-chaired the annual Show and 
Sale, judged shows for other Vancouver Island clubs, and was co-
chair of the 2012 Fall ARS Regional Conference. She was 

honoured with the NRS Bronze medal in 2008.  
 
As a rhododendron species proponent, Chris currently serves on a committee that helped create 
the Greig Rhododendron Species Garden at Milner Gardens and Woodland in beautiful Qualicum 
Beach. After retirement from being a school administrator she became a certified Master Gardener 
to carry on learning about plants and giving back to the gardening community. She is currently the 
Vice-President of the Nanaimo Rhododendron Society and Past President of the Vancouver Island 
Master Garden Association. She is also on the Board of Milner Garden and Woodland and the 
Rhododendron Species Botanical Garden.  
 
Chris built a new home in 2008 on just over half an acre. She enjoys sharing her garden of several 
hundred rhododendrons, including many dwarf species rhodos, many native flowering plants, 
ferns, Japanese maples, dogwoods, primulas and .... vegetables. 
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